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Notes From Around Town

• If you have Leverettnet or internet questions please call OTT at 866-746-3873.
• NEW Office Hours: The Tax Collector/Treasurer office hours are now M-F 10:00-4:00.
• LES 6th Grade Spaghetti Supper, November 16.      Please email cherbonica@gmail.com for tickets.
• You can “subscribe” to any board or committees agendas and minutes by clicking on the subscribe button on the website.
• Want to receive Town-side messages by email? Go to https://townofleverett.bbcportal.com/ or call 548-9699.
NEXT NEWSLETTER DEADLINES:

1 December 2019    1 February 2020
Send news items and butterflies to: Lisa Stratford at P.O. Box 300, Leverett, MA or townclerk@leverett.ma.us or call 548-9150 for guidelines.
From the Select Board

There has been considerable Select Board activity this summer, but I have elected to hit just a few big news items and fill the rest of the Select Board report with an update on the Teawaddle Hill water project.

The Select Board has signed a contract with Mathew Boucher to become our new Highway Superintendent.  Matt returns to the Leverett Highway Department having worked under Will Stratford during Will’s tenure and is coming to us from his position as a driver and crew supervisor with Wagner Wood in Amherst.  Matt has extensive experience with team supervision, heavy equipment operation and project oversight.  This combined with his highway maintenance background under Will makes Matt an ideal candidate for a job that has high visibility and accountability.  He should be with us on a full-time basis very soon.  We all welcome him aboard - feel free to stop by the Safety Complex and say hello.  Then leave him be because he will be busy.

The Select Board has signed a contract with CD Davenport Construction to replace the Coke Kiln Bridge.  Davenport currently is constructing the new dam on Leverett Pond.  The dam project, which is not a Town project but is being supported with Community Preservation Act funds, is expected to be completed near the end of October.  We are hoping they will proceed directly to the bridge project.

Many heard about the illegal downloading of a file or files at the Town Hall.  To clarify, this was a case of copyright infringement when an unidentified individual downloaded a movie from the web site Bittorrent using the Town Hall guest Wifi account.  What most heard was the decision to slow download speed of that account.  Yes, that action has been taken and, no, this did not affect download speed at your house.  Or so they tell me.  Should this corrective action not curtail abuse, more stringent measures will be taken with guest Wifi accounts in all town buildings.  This will be a bummer for those people pulling into the Safety Complex or Town Hall parking lots to check their email.

The Revenue Committee was newly formed following Town Meeting and has been meeting every other week, which is dedication over the summer months.  They are establishing rapport with other Town committees to develop perspective on the challenges of revenue creation in a small, rural community.  Susan Mareneck, Chairperson of the Historical Commission sits on the Revenue Committee and is providing RevCom with some very specific ideas around historical assets as potential municipal revenue engines.  

Teawaddle Hill Water Project

Four properties on Teawaddle Hill Road, nearest the intersection with Cushman Road, have wells located within the landfill plume zone as delineated by Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection (MA DEP). Two are shallow dug and two are deep drilled wells.  One of the drilled wells is collapsed and therefore not suitable at least for early site analyses.  Wells at two of these properties are contaminated with a volatile organic compound (VOC), 1,4-dioxane, as evidenced by quarterly water analysis. The two other wells are not contaminated with material from the landfill. The concentration of 1,4-dioxane in the two contaminated wells is vanishingly low; however, 1,4-dioxane contamination of otherwise potable water at ANY detectable concentration, irrespective of health risk, is unacceptable by state law and requires corrective action by the municipality.

During Town Meeting, April 27, 2019, the Town voted to approve three warrant articles, each article appropriating funds to resolve the well water contamination issue at four properties on Teawaddle Hill Road.  These wells have been contaminated by groundwater coming from the capped landfill at the Transfer Station on Cemetery Road. According to a friendly amendment offered from the floor and approved at Town Meeting, these three articles were bound together in sequence and are summarized here as three options:

Option 1: Attempt to find a source of clean water for each home within the contaminated plume zone, using hydrogeologic techniques that identify and isolate geologically discrete sources of clean water within the plume zone, or, if this fails:
Option 2: Attempt to provide water to these four homes from the Town of Amherst by successfully negotiating with the Town of Amherst to construct and maintain a water line from Cushman to Teawaddle Hill Road, along East Leverett/Cushman/Teawaddle Hill roadways, or, if this fails;

Option 3: Purchase these four Teawaddle Hill Road properties by eminent domain in accordance with state law.

Beginning two weeks following Town Meeting the Select Board initiated work on contract with Wilcox and Barton (W&B,) an environmental, civil, and geotechnical consulting firm to proceed with Option 1. The contract with W&B includes five tasks, the first four taken in sequence:

Task 1: Lineament analysis (Landscape evaluation of linear bedrock features such as faults)

Task 2: Field Reconnaissance

Task 3: Bedrock Well Investigation (Evaluation of existing wells to establish an understanding of   subsurface water flow dynamics, depth, direction, etc.)

Task 4: Data Review

Task 5: Project Management Logistics

To date W&B have completed Tasks 1 and 2.  They anticipate completing Task 3 by or before the end of October.

Results to date indicate the hydrogeologic approach is plausible at this site. Plausibility will be borne out during upcoming work on Task 3. Results from Task 3 will be used to decide whether to continue with the hydrogeologic Option 1 or terminate Option 1 and proceed with Option 2: Amherst water line.  

During the initial phases of Option 1 the Select Board learned of a technology, a modified form of Electrochemical Advanced Oxidation Process (EAOP) that had been invented very recently by Aclarity, a company founded by scientists at UMass Amherst.  EAOP already is in use to treat industrial waste water to reduce the concentration of volatile and nonvolatile organic manufacturing byproducts.  These UMass scientists have refined this process for use in domestic situations, reducing or eliminating trace organic compounds when present in drinking water.  The Select Board discussed with Aclarity the applicability of this new water purification method to the situation at the landfill and the inventors were optimistic.  The Town and Aclarity entered into a one-way non-disclosure agreement, and product development work is underway at the UMass laboratories at minimal cost to the Town.  How exactly this technology might be applied to our circumstances is to be determined but it potentially represents a new approach to drinking water end-point treatment.

Confounding this entire project is a requirement by MA DEP to address not only water contamination arising from the landfill but also the concentration of naturally occurring manganese that happens to exceed state limits for potable water.  Manganese in water exceeds the state minimum in several locations in town due to its natural abundance in Leverett soils, and treatment to reduce this concentration is not required by the state.  However, because landfill contamination is being addressed for the four properties on Teawaddle Hill Road, Leverett is further obliged to address naturally occurring manganese.  It is not known if the hydrogeologic approach, Option 1, will locate a source of water free from landfill contamination and also naturally low in manganese, but the possibility exists.

Tom Hankinson, for the Select Board
News from the School Committee

Another school year is underway at Leverett Elementary School and things are off to a fine start.  The School Committee met on September 9th and discussed how the last year finished financially and how the current school year started.  We welcomed the new principal, Ms. Rhonda Cohen, to her first School Committee meeting with us all.   She started in July.

For those that do not know, the role of the School Committee in town is to work on three main areas:  1) to approve and manage the school’s budget, 2) writing/updating school policies that guide the operation of the school and 3) to hire and evaluate the superintendent.  Our supervisory union, Union 28, is a combination of the elementary schools in the towns of Shutesbury, Erving, Wendell, Leverett, and New Salem.  The responsibility of budget for Union 28 and the hiring and evaluation of the superintendent are driven by the Union 28 Joint Supervisory Council, which includes School Committee members from all 5 towns.  Three of our members are on this committee.  

At our Leverett School Committee meetings we receive regular updates from the LES principal, Ms. Rhonda Cohen, the Superintendent of Union 28, Ms. Jennifer Haggerty, and the Director of Finance and Operations of Union 28, Mr. Bruce Turner.  We also work on reviewing and updating school policies, as well as discussing any issues needing attention.  

You can find more information about the School Committee on the school's website: http://leverettschool.org/school_information/school_committee. There are meeting agendas and past meeting minutes there, as well as contact information for the members of the committee. 

Our upcoming meetings will be on Nov 4th, Jan 6th, Feb 3rd, March 2nd, April 6th, and June 1st.  They start at 6pm and are in the library at LES. As with any town board or committee, you’re always welcome.  Please feel free to email me with any questions you might have about the School Committee.  

Bethany Seeger, Chair  (seeger@leverettschool.org)
LES 6th Grade Spaghetti Supper, Nov. 16
The LES 6th graders will be hosting the annual Spaghetti Supper on November 16th as a fundraiser for their end-of- year school trip.  There will be vegetarian and gluten free options.  It will be at the school and tickets will be available at the Harvest Festival (October 5th at LES) or by email. Contact Cheryl Bonica (cherbonica@gmail.com) to buy tickets or for more information.  Enjoy dinner served by the 6th graders.

Fire Department Fall Forget-Me-Nots
1. The cold weather is nearing and it’s time again to service your heating appliances. Make sure you have your heating systems cleaned and checked, along with making sure your chimney has been cleaned for the winter season. Your furnace chimney needs to be cleaned by a chimney swift as well. If you have a blocked chimney Carbon Monoxide can back up into your home. All houses and apartments in Massachusetts must have a Carbon Monoxide alarm on every level. This is true for smoke alarms as well.

2. If you need a red house number or smoke and Carbon Monoxide alarms please contact the Fire Department at: Chief@leverettfire.com or Amy@leverettfire.com.

3. The holidays are approaching fast. Please use candles safely and stay in the room when you are using them. An alternative is candles that use LED lighting. It is a safe way to have the same effect.
John Ingram, Fire Chief

Leverett Municipal Light Plant (LMLP)

https://lmlp.leverettnet.net/> FAQ on website

Do Not Move the ONT
The ONT and the fiber cable should not be removed, rerouted, or otherwise disturbed.  The glass fiber inside the ONT housing is fragile and it can be easily damaged.  If the fiber is broken the home owner can expect the cost to repair to be on the order of $1,000 and it is the owner's responsibility to pay for the repair.  If you need to remove the ONT on your house, please contact Otelco at 866-746-3873 and ask for the contact information for the electricians who are trained to do this.  If they then break the fiber the MLP will pay to have it fixed.  Having an electrician come will cost a minimum of $150 (two visits at $75 each, one to remove the ONT and the second to put it back on).  This is much less expensive than the full cost of a fiber repair.

Please visit the LMLP website for information about LeverettNet and also look in the F.A.Q. section for information about questions people have expressed.  https://lmlp.leverettnet.net.   We also meet one Friday morning a month in an open meeting; if you would like to talk to us, please call 548-9699.

In the event of an outage that involves a damaged pole, before anything else can be done for repairs the pole must be replaced.  If the pole supports the power wires to the house, it should be reported to Eversource for repair.  If the power wires are lying on the ground stay away from them and report that to Eversource as well.  Downed power wires must be regarded as a potential hazard.  The fiber cable cannot be repaired until broken poles and damaged power wiring are repaired.
If you have a problem with your internet or phone, please contact Otelco at 866-746-3873.
Municipal Light Plant Members: Tom Powers (Chair), George Drake and Rob Brooks, and Margie McGinnis, Manager

CLEAN SWEEP/BULKY WASTE RECYCLING DAY
The Fall “Clean Sweep” Bulky Waste Recycling Day is Saturday, October 19, from 9 a.m. to noon. The three locations are Buckland Recreation Facility at 66 Ashfield Rd. (Rt. 112); Northfield Highway Garage at 49 Caldwell Rd; and Whately Transfer Station, 73 Christian Lane.
Residents from any District town may bring tires, appliances, scrap metal, mattresses, propane tanks, construction debris, and other large items. Fees apply. Bring bulky rigid plastics such as 5-gallon pails and plastic lawn furniture for special recycling program ($5 per load: for acceptable bulky rigid plastic items, see website or call). Clean and dry (bagged) textiles and books accepted free for reuse or recycling.

________________________________
Community Preservation Commission

This year, as every year since the Town adopted the Community Preservation Act, the Town received from the Commonwealth a near 100% match of revenues raised by the CPA surcharge.   

This year, the Community Preservation Committee recommended to the Town, and Town Meeting voted to approve the following appropriations:

1) $12,500 for Phase 2 of the Leverett Historic Assets Plan to survey and educate town residents about town historic resources; 

2) $160,000 to assist in paying for the replacement of the failing Leverett Pond dam.

The Community Preservation Fund has monies available for historic preservation, open space preservation, recreation and affordable housing. Do you have an idea for a project in town that might fall within one of those categories?   We welcome your ideas and inquiries.  The application deadline for the upcoming year is December 1, 2019, and is available on the Town website.   Call Danielle Barshak, Chairperson of the CPC, at 548-8139, or email:  daniellebarshak@verizon.net with any questions.

Council on Aging
The COA sponsors Wednesday morning yoga classes, monthly foot care clinics, and Friday luncheons.  Suggestions for new programs are always welcome.
     We are pleased to welcome our new Elder Outreach person, Diana Bella.  Please call Diana for information, referrals, in-home visits, and for library book deliveries.  She can be reached at 548-1055, ext. 5.
     If you have trouble using printed books and magazines, or know someone who does, recorded materials are available free of charge from the Library for the Blind and Physically Handicapped, through the Perkins School for the Blind for residents of Massachusetts.  Information is available on line or from any public library.
Town Clerk Fee Schedule Changes:

(As approved at Annual Town Meeting on April 27, 2019.)

Certified copies of births, marriages and deaths:  $10

Doing Business Certificates (DBA)


      $ 40

Marriage License Application



      $ 30

Street list and Zoning Bylaws



      $ 10

Subdivision Regs





      $ 20

News from the Energy Committee
      The Energy Committee was asked by our Town Library to plan the programs scheduled for Climate Preparedness Week (9/24–9/30). The week was observed in libraries across the Commonwealth. Leverett’s first act was to set up another display on the Town Common of our signature symbol—a 3-sided clothesline with colorful laundry blowing in the wind (JUST TRY SUN DRY). Then we organized the protest linking Leverett with the international Youth Strike for the Future on Friday 9/20. Many of you joined us, many more honked/waved/cheered as you drove by. Especially gratifying was the number of kids on bikes heading to Leverett Elementary School, the youngest accompanied by parents. Since the Strike was organized by the youth of the world and since their primary request was that we adults join them and act like their future is actually at stake, we devoted another part of the day to meeting with LES students at 1:10 on the library lawn. Having made their own posters demanding response from the Trump Administration and reminding everyone in sight that there’s no plan B for our Plan A Earth, the students got approval from their teachers, and a few microphones, and rushed out of the school, arriving with mutual cheers on the library lawn where selected students made ardent and informed speeches.

     On Thursday 9/26 we showed a remarkable film at the library. Called “Chasing The Thunder,” the film documents the dramatic chase of a notoriously illegal fishing vessel (The Thunder) by a Sea Shepherd vessel (The Bob Barker) in the Antarctic Ocean. We have been asked to offer another chance to see the film and are looking for a larger venue. 

     Two other related events are scheduled.  Alice Scheffey will offer a discussion and project for residents interested in any form of personal writing on climate-related concerns (personal journals, essays, letters to the editor, etc) on Thursday, October 17 at 6:30 in the library. She will have copies of some of the recently published work on the climate crisis available for residents to borrow from the library. Call Alice @ 549-1772 or just show up.

     The second event is set for two separate evenings at the library: October 22 and October 24. Think of this as an opportunity to discuss anything about the climate crisis that you wish to ask, bring up, dispute, recommend, or just listen. The Climate Action Week just passed was flooded with calls for rapid responses to the increasingly more urgent warnings coming from the scientific community: WE NEED TO CHANGE THE WAY WE LIVE TO SAVE OUR CHANCE FOR A FUTURE HABITABLE PLANET. OK, so now what? How do you respond to this kind of unprecedented message? Disputes are welcome but must deal with the science, first. A recent set of interviews with climate scientists exposed their own real fears, even despair for the outcomes for us and those starting out in life and those not yet born. Thousands of plant, insect, animal species have been already extinguished, are in process of extinction, or will soon face extinction. Please bring your concerns, even your skepticism, to one of these meetings. Members of the Committee will lead discussions and talk about the new steps suggested for individuals, families, communities, and nations to make. Every voice is welcome.
Portia Weiskel for the Energy Committee
 Revenue Committee

The Leverett Revenue Committee has been meeting regularly with our goal of finding new revenue sources for the town.  We’re brainstorming crazy (and not so crazy) ideas, looking for obstacles and opportunities, and talking with other town boards and committees.  We generally meet at 1pm on Tuesdays, twice a month at the town hall.  Would you like to hear what we’re up to?  Or want to share your ideas?  Come to our meetings!  Our next meetings are:  Oct 15, Oct 29, Nov 12, Dec 3, Dec 17.  You can reach Chairperson Seth Seeger at seth@tofutavern.com
Board of Health—on ticks…

On September 29 the BOH hosted Paul Killinger from the Umass Dept of Zoology for a presentation on ticks and tick-borne illnesses. The event was well attended, sparked conversation and provided insight into the most up-to-date research findings on the natural history of ticks and their disease-spreading potential. Key take-aways from the presentation included the following.  The second wave of tick season is approaching, typically peaking from around October 15th through December.  Approximately one out of two ticks are disease carriers.  Best practices to prevent tick problems include using insecticides containing DEET on footwear and clothing or wearing clothing that contains permethrin (which can be purchased or made DIY by soaking clothing and letting it dry out-- clothing should then be effective for about 7 washes).  Tuck pants into socks and shirts into pants so ticks have a longer way to go to attach to skin and can be detected more easily.    Ticks attach by contact, not by dropping from trees etc.   Most importantly, do THOROUGH tick checks after exposure and throw clothing in the dryer for about 10 minutes (desiccation kills ticks). Ticks attached for less than 24 hours are generally not problematic.  Leverett residents are able to send ticks to the lab at UMASS for a large discount for analysis.  

…And Well Water

Although private well contamination is often identified through detection of an unpleasant odor or taste, residents should keep in mind that several contaminants do not impart these unpleasantries.  Unlike public drinking water, which undergoes extensive testing, there are no state requirements for private well testing in Massachusetts.  We therefore recommend that you have your well tested periodically, minimally every three years by a certified laboratory. Local certified labs can be found in Belchertown, Greenfield and Montague.  The basic test, which costs approx. $100, will test for bacteria and several elements.  

In addition to the basic test, we recommend residents with deep wells test for Arsenic,(about $30 test fee)  which occurs naturally in bedrock throughout much of central and western Ma.   In our area, Arsenic is most common on the southern and western sides of Leverett.  If found, Arsenic can be treated with a home filtration system.  We would also recommend more frequent testing for older shallow wells, which might have compromised continuous casing, and are therefore subject to contamination from local surface sources.  

Board of Health

LEVERETT 250TH 

A lively group gathered on a beautiful end-of-summer Sunday, September 15, in the Community Room at the Leverett Library to brainstorm possibilities for 2024 when the town will celebrate its 250th Anniversary.  We looked at artifacts from the 200th in 1974 and heard about the planning process from 50 years ago, when several years of organizing produced six months of festivities from March 5 (Leverett’s birthday) through the fall season.  We watched a tribute film made in 1973 which can be found in the “Local” section of the library, if you are interested. 

Thanks to several attendees a Facebook page for people to make suggestions and get updates as well as an email address for other business is moving forward. Please join the Facebook group ‘Celebrate Leverett’s 250th Anniversary’ for updates and to post ideas and comments. https://www.facebook.com/groups/474330259964618/
 If you are not on FB, you can send an email to be added to the list for updates to - Leverett250@yahoo.com.  Look for a sign-up sheet at the Historical Commission table at the Harvest Festival to join the email list! 

Over twenty ideas for the 250th celebration were generated! (and will be posted on FB).  We are planning to convene in six months.  Looking forward to seeing you there!!!   
LEVERETT HISTORICAL COMMISSION

The “One-Room School House” Project interviewed a dozen current or former Leverett residents in 2017-18 about their experiences in the four village schools prior to 1950.  Applied for with the Leverett Library, a “Go Local“ grant from the Massachusetts Board of Library Commissioners will allow us to transcribe the 12+ hours of interviews done by Leverett Elementary Sixth Graders with elder historians in 2017-18.  We hope that these heart-warming stories can be part of our 250th celebration in 2024!

In an effort to carry out the mandate of the Historic Assets Survey (HAS) reported in 2018, the Historical Commission received two important sources of support. A generous grant from the Leverett Community Preservation Commission allows us to continue to use the expertise of Pleun Bouricius of Swift River Press Communications (who wrote the report on the HAS). 

In addition, a Discussion Grant from Mass Humanities (Northampton) funds a project to engage property-owners along the rivers and streams of Leverett to help document remaining sites related to Leverett’s industrial history and bring the townspeople together to talk about the ways in which this heritage shaped the town historically and may be an asset as we envision the future.  “A SENSE OF WHERE YOU ARE – Conversations about Leverett’s historic industrial landscape and community” will host two “Walk & Talk” events at the Leverett Library 1-4pm on Saturdays 10/26 with Robert Forrant (UMASS Lowell) and 11/9 Cathy Stanton (Tufts).   After visiting a historic site, we will return to the library to hear about the industry that shaped New England and our town, and share ideas about ways in which we might build on that history for the town’s future success.
LHC has been sharing insights gleaned from the survey with town boards and an informal advisory group of Leverett business people about ways in which historical assets might be reused to create new entrepreneurial opportunities for the community.

Congratulations to the Leverett Cemetery Association which has installed new identification signage at many of Leverett’s historic cemeteries!  Research on veterans buried in our 12 cemeteries is ongoing.  If you would like to participate, please contact LHC at leveretthistoryinfo@gmail.com.  

Next LHC meeting will be Monday, October 21, 7pm at Town Hall.  All are welcome!

The Historical Commission

Conservation Commission Grant Awarded

The Town of Leverett has been awarded a $50,000 grant to replace a culvert on Shutesbury Rd, at the intersection of Old Mountain Rd and Number Six Rd. Sixteen municipalities were awarded grants by the state following a competitive application process.

The grant awards were announced at a ceremony in Windsor State Forest on August 22, 2019 by Secretary Kathleen Theoharides of the Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs. The ceremony was attended by State Representative Natalie Blais, Department of Fish and Game Commissioner Ron Amidon and representatives from many of the towns that received grants. Gail Berrigan, a Leverett Conservation Commission member who has been conducting stream-crossing assessments this summer, was present when the award was announced. 
The culvert replacement grant program is part of a statewide effort to encourage towns to replace aging culverts with crossings that meet improved structural and environmental design standards and flood resiliency criteria. The grants are provided by the Department of Fish and Game’s Division of Ecological Restoration (DER) through its Culvert Replacement Municipal Assistance grant program, and are intended to strengthen community preparedness for large storm events, protect fisheries and river habitats, and promote climate-ready infrastructure. Grants awarded this year ranged from $25,000 to $165,000, depending on the proposed project.

After the DER announced last year that it was seeking proposals from municipalities interested in replacing degraded and/or undersized culverts, Conservation Agent Miho Connolly and former Highway Supt. David Finn submitted an application on the town’s behalf. Applicants were required to demonstrate financial need; show how the upgrade would provide benefits to the environment, economy, community and public safety; and take into account considerations such as “Will the culvert replacement decrease the likelihood of road closure or washout during a major storm, thus maintaining access to municipal and emergency services?” Culvert replacement projects are a component of town/regional vulnerability and resiliency planning efforts, given that undersized culverts may result in flooding, washouts, and road closures as storms increase in frequency and intensity because of climate change.

The grant will cover technical assistance—including field data collection and analysis, design and engineering, and permitting—in the initial phase of the project. Additional grant money may be sought to complete the culvert upgrade.

Also from the Conservation Commission--
Please keep ATVs out of all wetland areas and water resources. While all habitat types are impacted by motorized vehicle use, wetland areas are particularly fragile. ATV use in muddy wetlands and stream crossings destroys habitat for many threatened species, compacts the soil, causes erosion, and decreases water quality. They can also be a vector for invasive species to travel deep into otherwise remote areas. It is a violation of the MA Wetlands Protection Act to ride ATVs through wetland resources. Please respect the environment that we all share. 

Submitted by the Conservation Commission

Community Events
NOTES FROM THE FRIENDS OF THE POND

Since Spring Town Meeting the Friends of Leverett Pond have been busy.  The two major items on our agenda were replacing the old dam and building a canoe & kayak rack for use by all.  Here’s where those projects stand.

Boat rack:  Done.  You can see it at the pond entrance at the south end off Depot Road.  The infrastructure for boat loans to town residents is not yet in place.  The rack has been available for private storage since July and will end Oct. 1.  There should be no storage of private boats there over the winter.  We will announce the opening of the free boat loan program in the spring once logistics have been worked out with the Co-op and library, where we expect keys to be kept.

Dam:  Construction began at the end of July.  Things are moving along well, thanks in part to the good weather.  The contractor is on target to finish the project by the end of October unless bad weather forces some delays.

On another front - our invasive weed IPM Program has been extremely successful this year and may allow us to skip herbicide treatment for the next one to two years.  Unfortunately, water level was too low to allow raking the public access way water level will return to normal once the new dam is completed in the next several weeks.

We are pleased with the progress on several fronts and again wish to thank the town for approving the request for funds from the Community Preservation budget to complete the dam project which is critical to the long term health and enjoyment of Leverett Pond, one of our town’s real treasures.
Leverett Cemetery Association—Part One
The history of any town may be recorded in several ways. Cemeteries are a prime resource for such an undertaking. The history of Leverett is no exception. Available in those are lives of former citizens, dating back to the mid-to-late 1700s, and up to the present. Imagine what stories could be heard if it were possible to "listen" to them. Did you know that the military statue in front of the library in Greenfield was erected in honor of a young man from Leverett? And that he was brought back to town by a military escort on a train? And that several town citizens served in the state legislature? And that the wife of one of our astute and enterprising citizens was descended from a Mayflower traveler? These notables are all cemetery citizens.  Many of you are not familiar with the history of their resting places or those of other Leverett former residents. Stay Tuned For their Continuing Story!
   There are13 burial grounds in town. East Leverett -by the transfer station, and Plainview on North Leverett Road are active, so to speak.  North, near the Safety Complex, and Hillsboro, on Depot Road will accept cremations. 


Friends of Leverett Library
As summer slowly fades into autumn, the Friends of the Leverett Library are planning a busy year.
In 2019 we added two new members: Angela Taylor and Rich Addelson. Their local knowledge is a great addition to the board. Welcome Angela and Rich!

Our first activity this year is our annual meeting on October 27 from 3-5 PM at the library. Members are welcome at 3:00 for the meeting and at 3:30 for our speaker. Refreshments will follow. Lisa Brooks, Ph.D. will speak about Native American history, including King Philip’s war and other topics that have local connections. Lisa is professor of English and American Studies at Amherst College, working on the crossroads of early American literature and history, geography, and Indigenous Studies.  She came to Amherst in 2012 from Harvard University, where she was the John L. Loeb Associate Professor of the Humanities.

Second, we will begin to collect materials for the annual holiday basket raffle.  If you would like to donate an item for one of the festive baskets, we will be collecting new, unused items at the library. Categories will be determined in early October. 

We have used your donations and membership money to provide movie licenses to show free movies to our public. We added family passes for the Trustees of Reservations, Mike’s Maze, Brattleboro Museum and Art Center and were able to renew the Springfield Museums Pass this season. Check out the Friends of the Library bulletin board for all available passes. We have also paid for help to keep the patio garden looking its best, and are working on the wildflower garden.

This is the beginning of our annual membership drive.  It is not too soon to renew your membership for the 2020 calendar year.  Please renew your membership and introduce your new neighbors and friends to our wonderful library. 
******************************************************************

MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION/MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL CALENDAR YEAR 2020

Please complete this and send to the library at: Box 250  Leverett, MA 01054

Circle membership type:       Individual $10          Family $20         Patron $50         Lifetime $200

If your membership is other than “individual” please tell us how many people should be listed in our statistics for your membership (e.g. family 4):__________________

NAME_________________________________________

TELEPHONE___________________________________
ADDRESS______________________________________
EMAIL ADDRESS______________________________________
We ask for your email address so that we can send an acknowledgement of your membership and very occasionally send you information about events and our annual meeting.  We are not allowed to access your email address from library patron records and we will not share your email address with anyone.            
ALL DUES AND DONATIONS ARE TAX DEDUCTIBLE
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Celebrating the Bridging of Two Communities

2017-2019

Letcher County KY    Leverett MA

Sunday, October 13, 2019  

3-5 pm     Free Public Event    All are Welcome

Leverett Elementary School, 85 Montague Road
In 2017 Hands Across the Hills reached out to rural Letcher KY, inviting them to meet with us in dialogue about our histories and our lives. Their visit in October 2017 gave hope that all of us could see beyond stereotypes, and care about each other’s well-being. They hosted us in KY in Spring 2018, sharing their coal mining history and current challenges.  In the past two years our connections have deepened.  Come hear our stories.
Hands Across the Hills is a program of the Leverett Alliance

handsacrossthehills.org   CONTACT: sharonrosedunn@gmail.com 
Leverett Connects 
An Email List for the Town of Leverett
We are a volunteer group that formed to create a town-wide email listserv for Leverett residents, and we invite you to sign up! This is a community service, free of charge, and with no ads. We hope to enroll everyone in town. Posts will only be visible to members of the list. When you post, your address will only be visible to list members.
You can use this list to:

Connect with neighbors – Offer or ask for help, invite folks for a movie, etc.;
Spread the word about your next tag sale;
Learn about events in town – library movies, music jams, classes, etc.;
Get announcements from Town offices, committees, etc;
Get recommendations from neighbors – Need a carpenter, a babysitter, someone to clean your gutters, or someone to plow your driveway? And give suggestions to others.
NOTE: This is not a list for non-Leverett politics or news, or forwards from the internet.
[image: image3.png]


There are three easy ways to sign up: 

· Send an email to: leverettconnects+subscribe@groups.io;
· Go to https://leverettconnects.net and follow instructions;
· Use your smartphone and take a picture of this QR Code.
     Once you've joined, remember that the goal of this listserv is to build community connection. Let's keep in mind these simple guidelines:

· We are all neighbors!

· Please respond with kindness and respect. If you would not say it to the person's face, do not say it in an email.

· Always sign your emails with your name.


Questions? Concerns? Need help? Email Michael at mjdover44@gmail.com
Leverett Trails Committee
Autumn is officially here! With the leaves approaching their peak color, the scenic vistas on our trails are especially rewarding at this time of year. Trek up Long Hill by Leverett Pond, look out over the cliffs at the Dan Glazier property, or take a rest at the viewpoint benches and enjoy the views at the Cave Hill and Rattlesnake Hill Conservation Areas.
And remember: Even if the days are getting cool, ticks are still active. Protect yourself and conduct frequent tick checks!
The next LTC work day will be on Saturday, November 2 from 9AM - 12PM. We'll be installing bog bridges at the southern end of the Cave Hill Conservation Area. The Leverett Trails Committee meets on the third Monday of each month, at 7:30pm at the Town Hall. Join us at our next meeting on October 21, and keep an eye on the Town calendar for changes or cancellations. If you would like to receive emails about guided walks, workdays and meetings, or have any questions, contact concom@leverett.ma.us. For trail maps and updated information about trails and workdays, go to www.rattlesnakeguttertrust.org/trails. There are also trail maps at the Leverett Library. 
LTC is co-sponsored by the Leverett Conservation Commission and the Rattlesnake Gutter Trust.
Open Space and Recreation Plan Update
The Open Space and Recreation Plan Update is complete! The OSRP has been approved by the MA Division of Conservation Services and is now ready for action. Check out the approved document at http://leverett.ma.us/g/89/OSRP-Update-Committee
Now that the plan is approved, various groups in Town will work to achieve the outlined goals, such as: establishing corridors of protected land, strengthening protections on existing conservation areas, improving wayfinding on trails, expanding partnerships between Town groups, and exploring ways to make trails and recreation more accessible to a wider range of people. Stay tuned! 

NEW:  Tuesday Music Gatherings
Let’s make music! Bring your acoustic instrument and/or voice to the Community Room at the library and share your music with others. All levels of players are invited to what might turn into open mikes, jam sessions, or forums for songwriters to share their work. Bring ideas for how you would like these musical get-togethers to evolve. Listeners are invited too!

Every Other Tuesday, from 6:30 – 7:50 PM

September 10, 24

October       2, 22

More dates to follow.

Questions? Email Geno at gstamell@gmail.com
LEVERETT CRAFTS & ARTS

Please visit Leverett Crafts & Arts for fabulous upcoming art exhibits, receptions and please stop by to see the building improvements that have taken place at LCA since January. New are the rear roof, flooring, windows and heating with help from the Leverett Community Preservation Commission, the Leverett Select Board, the Massachusetts Historical Commission and former Senator Stan Rosenberg and State Representative Steve Kulik.  Upcoming events include: 

Lori Lynn Hoffer – Flowers and Farms. October 5 through 27, 2019. Gallery open Saturdays and Sundays 1:00-5:00PM. Artist Reception is Sunday, October 20, 2019, 4:00-6:00PM. 13 Montague Road, Leverett, MA Free to the public.www.lorilynnfineart.com, www.barnesgallery.org, leverettcraftsandarts@gmail.com
Oh! Beautiful Glass – A Beautiful and Eclectic Group Show. Glass artist Sally Prasch joins numerous glass artists from around the country for an eclectic and exciting group show. Gallery Hours - Saturdays and Sundays 1:00-6:00PM, November 1 through 28, 2019. Please come and enjoy the beauty of glass. Free to the public. Watch news outlets for reception date and times, and watch for the open flag. 

Exhibit – Julie Rivera’s Printmaking Students.  In the Hall Gallery. Same hours as Oh! Beautiful Glass. See above.

Traditional LCA Holiday Show and Sale.  Three Weekends in December, 2019 10:00AM-5:00PM. Watch news outlets and LCA signage for dates and times. Featuring art and craft by LCA resident artists including Mudpie Potters and artists from the community. Resident exhibit in both galleries. 
May extend additional days, check the news, or watch for the open flag. Admission: Free to the public.

In the LCA Barnes and Hall Galleries, 13 Montague Rd., Leverett, MA. For inquiries please call 413-548-9070.

Energy Committee Addendum
     We have news from Colonial Power, the corporation running our aggregation. A graph illustrating these results is included on the back of the Newsletter. A short version tells us that all residents signing up for either of the two options—100% wind from mainly Texas and 100% wind from Massachusetts wind, both options offered at slightly different rates but both rates lower than those offered by Eversource during this time period— saved money on their electric bills. These figures also tell us that our choices have resulted in reduced levels of carbon emissions. In other words, Leverett’s carbon footprint was lower as a result of our choices. When we calculate by how much lower, we will include that information in the next newsletter. It does represent an achievement for our town. According to Colonial’s records 30 residents signed up for the Massachusetts wind option; 680 signed up for the aggregation choice. These figures are gratifying but also puzzling: Out of the 855 electric customers of Eversource in town, 710 chose one of the green options, leaving 145 residents who chose to remain with Eversource, paying a higher price on their electric bill than the rest of us. Frankly we don’t understand how this happened. Perhaps instructions were not clear; perhaps some forgot to sign up; perhaps some felt loyalty to Eversource; or didn’t realize they had a chance to pay less for their electricity; perhaps some have their own solar array. Whatever the explanation, the Energy Committee will appreciate hearing from any of you with whatever you wish to tell us. We are trying to connect with all town residents.

Portia Weiskel for the Energy Committee: pweiskel@gmail.com or 548-9737; Brooke and Shirley Thomas, longhillgang@gmail.com, Cynthia Thomas, George Lockwood, and Richard Nathhorst.

_________________________________________
North Leverett Baptist Church Free Harvest Festival
Sunday, October 13, 12-3:00 pm
Games, bounce houses, food, face painting, crafts, live music and more.
In case of rain there will be a concert at the church with soup from 12-1:00 pm
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Electricity Aggregation Subscribers $ave Money!
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During the 4-month period March through June 2019, Leverett residents in the basic service aggregation program saved altogether an average of more than $5600 per month on electric bills, compared to the standard utility rate. Residents in the 100% green program saved altogether an average just under $15,000 per month, compared to the Eversource green option. Electricity aggregation is keeping thousands of dollars in Leverett every month.  And a significant amount of greenhouse gasses out of the atmosphere.
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